NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queens Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th May 2019.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, D Harding, G Meredydd, 
 D Norcross, M Platt,  R Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, County Cllr Morse and County Cllr Dennis.  Rev Shirley Murphy was also in attendance and blessed the meeting. 
01/19
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones, Cllr L Lloyd and Ms Nichola Jones.

02/19
 ELECTION OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 2)
Prior to the Election, the outgoing Mayor Cllr Rogers read out a speech and thanked the Council, her Consort, the Clerk and her family for all their help and support during her year of Office.  

Cllr S Rees proposed Cllr Chris Walters be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Harding and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Walters stated that Mrs Linda Walters will be his Mayoress for the year.

03/19
 DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)

Cllr Walters read out and then duly signed two copies of his Acceptance of Office as Mayor in the presence of the Clerk who also signed both copies giving one copy to the Mayor and keeping one for the file.  

04/19  ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 4)

Cllr Rogers proposed Cllr S Rees be Deputy Mayor and Cllr Norcross seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.

05/19 
BLESSING:  (Agenda item 5)
Reverend Shirley Murphy blessed the meeting, the Council and Cllr Walters for his term of Office as Mayor.  
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06/19
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 6)

Nothing known at this stage.
07/19
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 7)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 2nd and 16th April 2019 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.

08/19
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Speed activated sign.  The Clerk informed Council that they had to apply for a Street Licence in order to relocate the sign in Jesse Road to the Jesse Road/Kiln Park Road junction.  The cost of this is in the region of £150.  The sign then becomes the responsibility of the Town Council.




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Rogers which was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council, that the Clerk should apply for this in order that the work can be carried out.

09/19
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 9)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:  
a)
Community Land Trust.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he is still looking into this and that he will call a public meeting once all the relevant information has been received.  Mr Cris Tomas is the Land Trust Officer.
b)
Dementia Training.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he had attended the training at Bloomfield and that he found it excellent and worthwhile attending.  

c)
Planning Standards Committee.  County Cllr Dennis stated that a Community Councillor has now been appointed to sit on this Committee at County Hall.

d)
Redstone Cross.  County Cllr Dennis had attended the exhibition in Llandewi Velfrey and had completed the questionnaire.

Report from County Cllr Morse:  
a)
Redstone Cross.  County Cllr Morse had also attended the exhibition and reported on a resident’s opinion with regards to this junction and the proposed works.  County Cllr Morse stated that further consideration is to be given on 
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this and that a fourth option is to be offered.  

f)
Crinow junction.  County Cllr Morse reported that work has started to widen this junction and that it is hoped to be completed within 16 weeks.  This will improve the junction for all users.  On the other side of the road, visibility is poor due to an overgrown hedge and this is being looked into. 
10/19
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 10)

a) 
Emails.  For the Minutes the Clerk listed the emails which she has forwarded to Councillors:
· Police and Crime Panel newsletter.

· Planning Aid Wales and One Voice Wales joint event – conference in Conwy on the 11th June 2019.

· LDP additional candidate sites consultation which closes on the 6th June 2019.

· How fair is Pembrokeshire.  Strategic equality plan on how the Public Sector organisations will work together with each other, voluntary sector and the local people to try to make life in communities fairer for everyone.

b)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk informed members that she had to cancel Smith of Derby coming down to install the mechanism as the electrician is unable to carry-out the work to install a 5 amp switched fused spur point for at least a couple of weeks.  The Clerk asked if she should attempt to get another electrician to carry out the work and will approach three companies for quotes. 






IT WAS RESOLVED that once quotes have been received, the Clerk will email out the costs involved to Councillors to agree on which electrician will carry out the work.

c)
Person of the Year.  The Clerk asked if she should put a piece in the local paper asking for nominations for this year’s Person of the Year.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this with a closing date of 31st May 2019.

d)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk stated that the Queen’s Hall had asked for the reasons why the Council did not write a letter of support for their grant bid.

e)
Fair.  The Clerk stated that the County Council agreed with the Town Council that a better time for the fair to come to Narberth would be following 
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the Portfield fair.

f)
Redstone Cross.  The Clerk stated that she had attended the exhibition at Llandewi Velfrey in relation to Redstone Cross.  The Clerk also reported on the emails from a local resident and stated that she would pass these around to Councillors as they also showed the plans of the three options proposed under the Planning Agenda item.

g)
Bustop.  The Clerk stated that following the email replies from Councillors, she had sent a letter of support to the Bustop Project in relation to the Pembrokeshire enhancing grant.

h)
Motor home.  The Clerk had received an enquiry from a future visitor to Narberth asking about the parking of his motor home whilst he shops in Narberth.  The Clerk had checked with the County Council that this could be parked in the Town Moor Car Park and had been informed that the charge for this is £4 for up to 4 hours and £8 for the day.  The Clerk had passed this on and informed the gentleman that he would be unable to go down the bottom end of the Car Park due to the height barrier restriction which is in place.

i)
Un-adopted roads.  The Clerk reported on the reply she had received from Simon Hart MP in relation to the state of the un-adopted roads and pavements at housing estates in Narberth.  Mr Hart will write again to the County Council about this and will send the Town Council a copy of the reply once received. The Clerk will forward a copy of Mr Hart’s letter to County Cllr Dennis for him to investigate.   

j)
Churchyard. The Clerk reported on an email received from FONCY regarding the overgrown graves in St Andrew’s Churchyard.  Reverend Shirley Murphy was at the meeting and confirmed that our Contractor cannot cut inside family plots that have been sectioned off.  The Clerk will inform FONCY of this.
k)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk reported on a site visit and an email she had received from the County Council in respect of the Town Council taking over the Lease of the Castle. The Clerk listed some of the financial responsibilities involved in doing so and,




IT WAS RESOLVED to set up a working group to look further into this and to invite Susie Adams to come to a session to discuss.

The Clerk reported on the Community Delivery Project of Environmental 
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Services which the Council had received from the County Council in relation to Town and Community Council’s taking over responsibility for services in their area.  This would be applicable to the Castle.

l)
Town Hall Plaque.  The Clerk reported on an email from the Golden Sheaf which included pictures of what they believe was the centre of the plaque on the outside wall.  The Clerk stated that she felt these photographs were of the Council’s shields.  Members discussed this and queried whether there ever was a centre piece.  

m)
Changes to Waste & Recycling Centres.  The Clerk reported on correspondence she had received regarding all bagged materials brought to WRC’s being opened and checked to show that they do not contain any  recycling items before they are placed in the general waste skip.    
n)
Dementia Virtual Experience Bus.  The Clerk stated that both she and Cllr Rees had attended this training at Bloomfield and that they found it very informative and worth going to.  Ms Harrison added that the bus will be coming to Narberth again should anyone else wish to attend.
o)
TIP.  The Clerk had received an email from the Museum who had been asked by the Chamber of Trade to investigate whether it would be possible to refresh the area at the back of the Town Hall.  The hope was to replace the panels in order to promote Narberth rather than the rest of Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk stated that this area is rented by the County Council as a Tourist Information Point.

p)
Anchor Bolt Testing.  The Clerk informed members that she had received an email regarding Bolt testing of the Christmas Lights Anchor points from Lite.  The Clerk has requested a quote for this service.

q) 
Newspaper week.  The Clerk had received a request from the Tenby Observer for the Council’s support in Newspaper week by placing a small sponsorship advertisement in the paper.  Usual charge is £40 plus VAT.







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this.  

r)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Bobath Children’s Therapy Centre Wales.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
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11/19 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 11)

a)
19/0028/PA  16 Coxhill – Proposed alterations & extensions to form garden room and Car Port – No Objection.

b)
19/0050/PA  Plas y Dderwen, Crinow – Variation of condition 2 (approved plans and documents) of planning permission 17/1137/PA (Replacement dwelling and garage) – No Objection.
11.1
Planning permission was Conditionally Approved to:
a)
18/1229/PA  1 Blackmoor Hill, A40 Penblewin Roundabout to Redstone Cross – Conversion of existing garage into ancillary accommodation.
b)
18/1250/PA  New Lodge, Northfield Road – Proposed detached garage.

c)
18/1299/PA  Kiln Park Farm – Agricultural building (livestock).
d)
18/1180/PA  Hillcrest, Coxhill – Proposed Porch and conversion of garage to study/workroom.

e)
18/1259/TF  9 Sunnybank – Tree surgery.

f)
18/0969/PA  Heron’s Brook – 10 holiday cottages.

12/19  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 12)
Ms Chris Harrison informed Council that this will be the last meeting she is attending as the Link Officer.  A report is going before the Cabinet on Monday to end the Council Link Officers trial.  The Mayor thanked Ms Harrison on behalf of the Council for all her help and the information shared and stated that the Council found the exercise to be very useful and was sorry to see it come to an end.  
13/19  MAYOR’S  ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 13)
As agreed in the Precept and as recommended by the Remuneration Panel for Wales under Determination 47 and 52, the Mayor’s allowance was fixed at a total of £2,000.
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14/19
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 14)
Cllr Walters stated that he had missed the last meeting of the Chamber of Trade as unfortunately he was unaware that it was on.  However, he has spoken with the Chairman who informed him that the Chamber are looking for companies to take on the Christmas Lights and that it looks as though the Chamber are going to change the motifs in the town.  Cllr Rees will attend future meetings as the Deputy Mayor.  Meetings are held on the third Monday of the month at Plas Hyfryd Hotel, usually commencing at 5.30 p.m.  
15/19   

ANNUAL ACCOUNTS:   (Agenda item 15)

The Town Council had received copies of the Council’s Annual Accounts for 

Year-end 31.3.19, together with a copy of the bank statements for the Current and Business Reserve account held at National Westminster Bank.   




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept these accounts as a true record of the Council’s financial dealings for the financial year-end 31.3.19.  All members were in favour of this.

16/19
ANNUAL RETURN & GOVERNANCE STATEMENT:  (Agenda item 16)
The Clerk reported that the Notice of Electors Rights will be displayed on the Council’s two notice boards and also on the Town Council’s web page from the 13th June 2019.  

Councillors had received a copy of the Annual Return Accounting Statement for year-end 31.3.19 and, 


IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the Annual Return.  

Council worked through and completed the Annual Governance Statement for year-end 31.3.19.
17/19
INTERNAL AUDITOR’S REPORT:  (Agenda item 17)
Councillors had received a copy of the Internal Auditor’s Report prior to tonight’s meeting.


IT WAS RESOLVED by full Council to accept this report.  
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18/19
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 18)

Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest 


£         3.62 
c)
WPD – Rent for Sub-Station - 

£       30.00

d)
PCC – Precept 1st Instalment - 

£20,000.00

e)
PCC – Rent and insurance for TIC -

£      103.60

18.1

Payments due:

a)
Chris Viggars – 2 x Church, 2 x Castle -



£     430.00

b)
Ink and stationery - 







£       79.46
b)
Cllr C Walters - 







£  2,000.00
c)
S Rees (path materials – Library)





£       74.00


 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments following a proposal from Cllr Norcross which was seconded by Cllr Meredydd and agreed by full Council.  
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